
Spring-Summer 2014 

Improvements coming to Creston’s roads 
    By: Pete Tabberer & Deborah Eid 

 

    After a long and especially har-

rowing winter produced a bumper 

crop of potholes, and as a result 

the condition of area roadways 

has been a hot topic. With several 

projects in the neighborhood cur-

rently in the works, as well as 

new funding that will benefit the 

entire city, signs of improving in-

frastructure will soon be visible 

everywhere. 

 

Street and Sidewalk Tax 

 

    On Tuesday, May 6, Grand 

Rapids voters overwhelmingly ap-

proved an extension of the city's 

temporary income tax to pay for 

road repairs.  

    The income tax 

will raise around $10 

million per year 

through 2030. This 

money will fund road 

repairs and sidewalk 

maintenance. The 

need for this funding 

ought to be obvious 

to those who have 

driven any number 

of Creston's streets 

lately.  

    Unfortunately for 

those that regularly 

drive on Knapp Stree 

east of Plainfield, we 

will have to endure 

some stretches of 

rough road for a 

while longer.  

    Residents will, 

according to City 

Manager Greg 

Sundstrom, not 

begin seeing the 

impact of the 

funding until next 

year. This con-

struction season 

will be devoted to 

p r e v e n t a t i v e 

maintenance and 

design work. But, 

even if we have to 

wait, a future of 

fewer potholes is  

 

something to celebrate! 

 

Monroe Avenue 

 

    In the Summer 2013 issue of 

the North End Connection we 

highlighted the coming improve-

ments to Monroe Avenue along 

Riverside Park.  

    CNA and Riverside neighbors 

advocated for these improvements 

for years and at last we were able 

to make our voices heard.  

   Earlier this year construction 

began on the first phase of this 

two year project. Work on resur-

facing, sidewalk additions and the 

traffic circle at Guild Street is 

Photo by: Pete Tabberer 

 

Dangerous potholes, like these seen on Ann Street 

near Coit, may soon become much less pervasive, 

thanks to a recent City income tax extension. 

Photo by: Pete Tabberer 

 

The first phase of the overhaul of Monroe Avenue 

began earlier this year. The intersection at Guild 

Street will be the location of the first of several new 

traffic circles. 

See: Roads, pg. 8 
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The importance of healthy insects 
By: Caroline 

 

    Most of us have probably 

heard about the dramatic decline 

of the bee population. More re-

cently the sudden decline in the 

monarch population has also 

been in the news, but what about 

the health of other beneficial in-

sects?  

    Bees and butterflies are the 

recognizable, even understand-

able, insect stand-outs, but what 

do you suppose is happening 

with the rest of the insects—and 

why should you and I care? 

    The health of many insects is 

hanging in the balance, and the 

loss of insects matters a great 

deal. Insects play a foundational 

role in the production of food 

(80% of what we eat is pollinated 

by insects, according to Dr. 

Spivak, professor of apiculture at 

the University of Minnesota. 

    Insects also break 

down organic matter, 

and insects are the main 

food source for birds. But 

insects die off without 

their specific food supply 

plants. 

    Beneficial insects 

thrive in diverse habi-

tats, but those habitats 

are being lost to sprawl-

ing monoculture farm 

fields and bluegrass 

lawns as well as parking 

lots and roads. Well known her-

bicides are sterilizing land that 

once was thriving with plant and 

insect diversity. 

    There are numerous organiza-

tions and individuals who have 

committed themselves to recon-

structing native plant communi-

ties, one sterile lawn or farm 

field at a time.  

    According to Dr. Tallamy, pro-

fessor of entomology and 

wildlife ecology at the 

University of Delaware, 

we can’t continue to 

wage war on the homes 

and food supplies of 

other animals, if we have 

any hope of coexisting 

with them into the fu-

ture. 

    The great news is this: 

Anyone with a garden or 

yard can help to slow 

down this crisis by planting an 

array of native plants, coaxing 

life back to the soil with native 

plants (without using herbicides) 

while supporting the habitat of 

diverse native insects (without 

using insecticides).  

    Living Green in Creston re-

cently held a well-attended na-

tive plant workshop for the 

neighborhood. There are clearly 

many great reasons for planting 

natives: They help reduce storm 

water runoff, they contribute to a 

healthy, diverse ecosystem, and 

they beautifully supply food and 

shelter to beneficial insects that 

are foundational to our food sup-

ply. 

    Track us on E-news and Face-

book for Living Green’s upcom-

ing  Monarch Butterfly Waysta-

tion Celebration in Briggs Park! 
Photo by: Kenneth Dwain Harrelson  

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/User:HaarFager
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My Furnace Adventure: Part 3 
By: Sharon Zils  

 

     
Editors Note: This is Part Three 
in a series about the Grand Rap-
ids Housing Rehabilitation and 
Grant Program. Part One told of 
Sharon’s broken furnace that led 
to her interest in the program. 
Part Two talked about the appli-
cation process. This installment 
discusses working with the city 
and choosing a contractor. 
 
    There is a position called the 

Housing Rehabilitation Special-

ist at the Community Develop-

ment Department. They are 

trained to know what to do, 

when to do it, and most impor-

tantly, to assist the homeowner 

with any questions they might 

have.  

    Mine was a god-send because 

the stress that I was experienc-

ing over not having a working 

furnace was tremendous and it 

showed.  

    Lisa had called me within a 

few days of my loan approval to 

schedule an inspection. She also 

needed to make sure that my fur-

nace was beyond help. It would 

be the fourth declaration of that 

fact.  

    I didn’t know what to expect 

during this initial meeting, so I 

had a notebook and pen in hand 

as we did the walk through of my 

house.  

    I understood the various pro-

grams offered by the City, but 

Lisa explained how their process 

applied to me and my situation 

as we went room by room. In her 

experience performing these in-

spections, she was able to visu-

ally determine that by the age of 

my windows and the looks of the 

interior ceilings, walls and trim 

that lead paint was more than 

likely present.  

    It was about this time that I 

decided to go for broke and add 

replacement windows to the mix. 

I already knew that the pay back 

amount for the loan would be the 

same, so I went for it. In addi-

tion, the original wooden front 

and garage doors would also be 

replaced. Things were moving 

along, slowly but surely 

     Another appointment was 

scheduled so that Lisa could go 

over the lead paint report and 

explain it to me in plain English. 

It had many pages written in sci-

entific jargon 

with charts and 

it was compli-

cated.  She 

spent the time 

to translate 

that the bottom 

line meant re-

move or cover 

lead paint haz-

ards.  

    This work would be covered by 

the loan amount, or in my case, I 

could do some of the interior 

work myself. The condition of the 

paint on my walls and ceiling 

wasn’t in the “very severe” cate-

gory. She suggested to me what 

to buy and how to do the job.   

    Her most helpful hints in-

volved preparation for the con-

tractor.  

    By now it’s the end of July, 

more than two months after my 

furnace stopped working, and 

the next step was to post the job 

for contractors to bid.  

    But first they also had to do a 

walk-through of my home. Lisa 

told me that as many as 10 con-

tractors would show. There were 

7, plus a subcontractor for the 

furnace. Some of the men  

greeted Lisa as if they were old 

friends. Most have been doing 

this for a long time just as Lisa 

has for the city.  

    Bids were due on August 15. 

See: Furnace, pg. 4 
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The lowest one gets the job.  

    It turned out that Dale of 

Builders Unlimited, the contrac-

tor I most liked, got the job. He 

was the only one who spoke to 

me on the day when the contrac-

tors’ had the “look-see” before 

submitting a bid. 

    A week later Dale, Lisa and I 

had met to go over the contract 

and sign the papers.  

    Before this occurred, Lisa 

asked me if there was anything 

else that I could think of that 

needed to be fixed. I disclosed 

that there was a problem with 

the toilet. The wax ring needed 

to be replaced because the flange 

was cracked.  

    My brother discovered the 

problem when I told him about 

my rocking toilet, but he had 

told me the repair was beyond 

his expertise.  

    Lisa was able to add that on 

to the contract because it fell 

under a different repair program 

for which I was eligible. All in 

all, I was beginning to believe 

that my “no heat” problem was 

finally going to be solved, along 

with a few others.  

    Five days later, the furnace 

was installed. The window in-

stallation was scheduled for Sep-

tember 23. In between, a very 

nice licensed plumber by the 

name of Ruben repaired my toi-

let.  

    The only thing that I had to 

really scramble over was moving 

out for the five day duration. 

The cat went to my brother’s 

and I went to my aunt’s condo. I 

was grateful that my family 

stepped up to help me, but I 

hope never to repeat that sce-

nario. I didn’t want to be known 

forever at the family reunions as 

the “smelly fish” who over 

stayed my welcome! 

Furnace, cont. from pg. 3 

Community Gardening! 
By: Mac Brown  

 

   Our 4th gardening season 

is off to a great start this 

year with all 31 of our plots 

rented! The Creston Com-

munity Garden is located 

behind CNA’s offices at 205 

Carrier.   

    We would like to send 

out a big thank you to our 

business neighbors, Plastic Plate 

of Lacks Int’l. for donating $1000 

to fund our garden coordinator for 

this year. We are also happy to an-

nounce that past garden coordina-

tor Ms. Mandi Creveling is with us 

again working  in this position!  

    A big thank you also goes out to 

Kutsche’s Hardware on Leonard  

N.E. for our garden tools and the 

wonderful students from Calvin for 

helping us with our first spruce up 

of the year. 

    We look forward to a great gar-

dening season with the goal of us-

ing our public spaces to provide 

our neighbors and St. Al’s local 

food pantry with as much fresh 

produce as possible.      

    To apply for a garden plot or get 

involved visit crestoncommunity-

gardens.org. or find us on Face-

book. 

    Please join us for a summer sol-

stice garden work day on June 

21st from 11am to 2pm  at the 

Carrier Street Garden. Come work 

in your plot or help a neighbor, 

bring seeds for a swap, share gar-

dening tips and more! 
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By: Lance Kraai 

 

    A common refrain from first 

time visitors at New City Urban 

Farm is, “I had know idea this 

was even here!” This is typically 

followed by an amazement that so 

many vegetables are being grown 

right in the neighborhood.  

    This isn’t too surprising, since 

the farm is nicely tucked behind 

4th Reformed Church at the cor-

ner of Page and Union, and only 

one row of houses separates it 

from Leonard. 

    New City Farm is in its third 

growing season. It is located on a 

two acre lot owned by 4th Re-

formed Church and is currently 

the largest urban farm in the city 

of Grand Rapids.  

    The farm grows a full spectrum 

of over 20 different kinds of vege-

tables, many of them unique heir-

loom varieties, using organic 

growing practices.  

    A majority of its food is sold 

through CSA farm shares. In this 

model, customers (shareholders) 

purchase a share of the farm’s 

produce. This entitles them to a 

box of produce every week from 

June-October. There are full 

shares, half shares, and quarter 

shares meant for different house-

hold sizes. 

    Produce is also sold 

through a weekly farm 

stand on site (1226 

Union NE) every 

Thursday from 4- 6 

pm.  

    In addition to New 

City’s produce, the 

YMCA Veggie Van, a 

mobile farmer’s mar-

ket, will be present at 

the same time. The 

Van will have addi-

tional produce along 

with fruit, honey, 

nuts, eggs and some 

prepared food. In ef-

fect, the farm will be-

come a tiny Creston 

farmer’s market.  

    Both the farm and the Veggie 

Van accept Credit Cards, Bridge 

Cards, Senior Fresh and Double-

up-Bucks. Double-up-Bucks make 

every EBT purchase of vegetables 

buy one get one free, doubling the 

value of every dollar spent, mak-

ing healthy produce available to 

all of our neighbors. 

    The farm has also partnered 

with Creston’s very own Gray-

don’s Crossing. Graydon’s will 

feature New City produce in 

weekly specials, and they will 

have two farm-to-table dinners 

with produce completely grown by 

New City and paired with local 

Michigan Beer. This season’s din-

ners will be on July 15 and Au-

gust 12. 

 Finally, New City Farm is a pro-

gram of the faith based non-profit 

New City Neighbors. The farm 

was created to employ Creston 

neighborhood youth. Each season 

the farm hires eight high school 

students. Students learn the hard 

work of organic farming, but they 

also participate in a job skills cur-

riculum that prepares them to 

interview well for other jobs, how 

to apply to college, and much 

more. 

The whole project is a neighbor-

hood one that seeks to see good 

food grown in the neighborhood, 

by the neighborhood, and for the 

neighborhood.  

    To find out more visit 

www.newcityneighbors.org or 

search for NewCityUrbanFarm on 

Facebook. For upcoming info on 

the Graydon’s Crossing Dinners 

visit www.graydonscrossing.com. 

A new season at New City Urban Farm 

Photo Courtesy: New City Urban Farm 

http://www.newcityneighbors.org
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    The Creston News was a weekly neighborhood 

newspaper, published from the early 1900s 

through the 1950s. The paper included everything 

from marriages and obituaries to news on who was 

visiting relatives or on vacation. Enjoy this selec-

tion of stories and ads from 100 years ago.  

The condition of area roads  

was already an issue. 

Hot water heaters were available, but 

many people still heated water on  

the stove for baths.  

… And the future Red Jet Café was  

remodeled for the first of many times. 

A local butcher  

bought a fancy new 

meat chopper.  

In 1914 people were still getting used to auto-

mobiles, and streetcars were still running. 
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8th Annual Art Battle for Community 

    On May 15, Art Battle for Community returned for an 

eighth year to the Rezervoir Lounge. 

    CNA would like to thank Rapid Growth’s Tommy Al-

len for once again being the best host/auctioneer we 

could ever ask for. We would also like to thank all the 

artists who were willing to put themselves on display 

and all the neighbors who came out to mingle, support 

CNA, and buy art. 

    You are all the reason that Art Battle is one of CNA’s 

longest running and most popular events. We couldn’t 

do it without you!    
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currently underway.  

    While it may mean a slightly 

longer commute for those that 

regularly drive that stretch of 

Monroe, the end results will be 

well worth the wait! 

 

Three Mile Road 

 

    Following input from area 

residents a number of improve-

ments are planned for the 

stretch of 3 Mile Road from 

Plainfield to Fuller.  

    According to the City's letter 

to residents and CNA, “existing 

pavement markings will be 

modified to include a bike lane 

on each side of the street and 

an on-street parking lane on 

the south side. Parking on the 

north side will be eliminated by 

posting no-parking signs.”  

     “This continues our City's 

sustainable streets efforts by 

improving safety and connec-

tivity for north enders who 

want to commute by bike to 

their jobs and events downtown 

Grand Rapids.” 

Pancake Breakfast 
By: Pete Tabberer & 
Deborah Eid 

 

    On Saturday, March 

15 CNA staff, Volun-

teers are and members 

of the community 

gathered at 2nd Con-

gregational Church for 

yet another successful 

Pancake Breakfast 

and town hall meeting. 

   Many enthusiastic 

neighbors thanked our 

staff and board for 

holding this annual 

town hall to connect 

with each other and 

learn more about 

neighborhood and city-

wide developments that affect us 

directly in Creston. And we al-

ways have first timers who are 

surprised by how great our food is. 

The strawberry and apple top-

pings and whipped cream and 

fruit bowl especially! 

    The town hall portion of the 

event featured Steve Faber of 

Friends of Grand Rapids Parks. 

Also, Cyndy Irving of Fix Our 

Roads got out the vote for the City 

income tax extension which 

passed (see cover story)!   

 

 

Photo by: Lucas  Meschke 

 

2nd Congregational Church hosted a full house for 

yet another successful pancake breakfast. 

Roads, cont. from pg. 1 
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By: Mac Brown 

 

    On April 29th CNA once again 

held it’s annual Friends of Public 

Safety Dinner and Training and 

I would like to thank all of those 

involved for coming together in 

recognizing our neighbors that 

take on the sometimes thankless 

yet personally rewarding work of  

organizing for a safe community 

for their families and neighbors. 

    To those neighbors that could 

not attend or perhaps have not 

connected with CNA about their 

excellent public safety work, a 

big thanks to you as well. Also 

kudos to Red Jet Cafe for donat-

ing our dinner! We’ve never seen 

so many wonderful things in a 

salad!  

    The event was also a great 

time to review public safety prac-

tices for the summer, since crime 

has a tendency to trend upward 

as it warms up.  

    Our neighborhood has some of 

the lowest crime rates in the city, 

thanks in part to informed 

neighbors. Now that our vigi-

lance is paying off; it is time to 

direct some of our attention pub-

lic safety discussions at a city 

wide level.  

     Grand Rapids is in the proc-

ess of hiring a new police chief 

and if you have been following 

some of our work for the last few 

months, CNA has made clear our 

vision of how we hope to work 

with the GRPD to build a flour-

ishing commitment to the phi-

losophy and organizational strat-

egy of Community Policing. We 

are glad to see that our City 

Manager has made it top priority 

when it comes to selecting a new 

chief too.  

    The core principles of Commu-

nity Policing require a direct ave-

nue for the community to give 

input into the policing process 

and move beyond the narrow fo-

cus of individual crime inci-

dences. These nationwide ac-

cepted principles include: Crea-
tivity, Community Empower-
ment, Decentralized and Person-
alized Policing, Immediate and 
Long-Term Proactive Problem 
Solving, Mutual Trust and Re-
spect, Full-spectrum Proactive 
Policing 24/7, Outreach to the 
Most Vulnerable (juveniles, eld-
erly, minorities, the poor, the dis-
abled and the homeless), Grass-
Roots Creativity and Support, 
Department –wide Change with 
All Police Officers Practicing 
Community Policing, Building 
for the Future -  Police as a re-
source and service to community. 
    By educating ourselves on 

what these goals are and know-

ing our community role we can 

help the ease this GRPD transi-

tion for the better and ensure a 

true change from within.     

Working together for a stronger community 
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Allen, Nancy J. 

Discher, Andrew & Sheadaer, Stephanie 

Baker, Sean & Lauren 

Bilski, Diana & Larry 

Bulkowski, David & Budzynski, Melissa 

Butler, Lisa 

Derks, Harold & Carol 

DeYoung, Douglas and Karen 

Disosway, Glenn and Sue 

Eid, Deborah 

Fisher, Randy and Diana 

Foerster, Vic & Mary 

Francisco, Dave and Jan 

Garber, Anita C. and Velte, Robin E. 

Goodell, Marilyn 

Gort, Vernon and Elaine 

Haan, Paul and Nietling, Julie 

Haight, Marvin C. and Delores 

Hanshue, Wayne & Roberts-Hanshue, 

Deborah 

Hartman, Jon 

Hennessy, Carol & Nysson, Kenneth 

Hildenbrand, Senator Dave 

Hoin, Jeanne 

Howe, James 

Jett, John 

Koenen, Mary 

LaBarge, Susan A. 

LaBrenz, Clyde & Anna 

Locke, Richard & Joyce 

Long, Valeria 

Lyons, Eugene & Jean 

Markle, Margaret & Roger 

McQueen, Cora 

Meendering, Tim & Ruth 

Mieras, Rose 

Miller, Maria 

Mitchell, Kim 

Moore, John & Paula 

Morsink, Dr. Helen 

Noel, Nancy 

Oosterhouse, Deborah & Bos, Abram 

Owen, Lisa & Jim 

Paasche, Linda & Bob 

St Martin, Peter 

Powers, Joni & Vern 

Rogers, Neil & Sheri 

Rusthoven, Audrey 

Savickas, Ann 

Scanlon, Daniel and Jan 

Schriber, Shirley 

Shaver, Kyle & Danielle 

Sinkler, Ted & Judy 

Stuckhardt, Sandy & Kim 

Swart, Henry & Jeane 

Tabberer, Julie & Pete 

Taylor, Win & Rita 

VanDyke, Karen 

Visscher, Jan & Al 

Wiarda, Bill 

Wodecki, Mary L 

Zomermaand, Janine & Robert 

 

Business Members 
 

Beckett Rentals 

Berean Baptist Church 

Drives Consulting, Inc. 

East Shore Co., LLC 

Graydon's Crossing 

Lacks Enterprises, Inc 

Palmer Elementary School 

The Bradley Salon 

VanBelkum Branch Library at Creston 

Wildlife Rehab Center Ltd.  

Welcome New & Renewing Members! 
As of: 5/4/2014 
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 Yes, I want to support CNA 

 

Name(s)__________________________________________________________________ 

 

Address__________________________________________________________________ 

 

City________________________________________Zip___________________________ 

 

Phone 

Home____________________Work______________________Cell_________________ 

 

Email____________________________________________________________________ 

 

   I wish to receive a newsletter and alerts electronically 

   I would like to be contacted about volunteer opportunities 

 

Please check any options that apply: 
  

  I wish to pay annual resident membership dues of $25 per household 

  I wish to pay annual business membership dues of $50 per non-profit        

           organization or $75 per for profit organization 

  I wish to make a contribution of ____________________ 

 

Total Memberships and contributions enclosed_________________ 

 

Please make check payable to Creston Neighborhood Association and mail it with 

this application to: Creston Neighborhood Association  

    205 Carrier St. NE, Grand Rapids, MI 49505 
  

  Check here if you prefer not to be listed in our newsletter 
 

North End Connection 

2014 Issue 2 (Spring) 

 

Creston Neighborhood Association 

205 Carrier NE 

Grand Rapids, MI 49505 

616.454.7900 

www.crestongr.com 
 

Editor 

Pete Tabberer 

 

Staff 

Deborah Eid 

Executive Director 

deid@crestongr.com 

 

Mac Brown 

Community Safety Organizer 
mbrown@crestongr.com 

 
Sue Capps 

Executive Assistant 
scapps@crestongr.com 

 

Board of Directors 

 Larry Zeiser, President 

Glenn Disosway, Vice President 

Tiffany Fifer, Secretary 

Amy Mitchell, Treasurer 

 

Alicia Coleman 

Elaine Edmonds 

Bradley Hartwell 

Lucas Meschke 

Daniel Morse 

Tom Mort 

Julie Tabberer 

Karen Van Dyke 

 

 

Board meets the 4th Thursday of most 

months. 6:30 pm @ CNA offices. 

 

The North End Connection is a community 

newsletter published 4 times a year with a 

circulation of 1000 and is distributed in 

various local businesses. Advertising space 

is available. Contact our office for rate in-

formation. 

 

The North End Connection is produced by 

volunteers and published by the Creston 

Neighborhood Association. The views and 

opinions expressed are not necessarily 

those of the staff, Board of Directors or 

membership of the association. 

 

CNA is partially funded by the City of 

Grand Rapids Community Development 

Block Grant and Justice Assistance Grant 

Funded Programs. 

Volunteer Opportunities at CNA 

 
Volunteers are important to the Creston Neighborhood Association! If you 
would like to get involved, here are some areas where you can help. 

 

YES! Count me in: 

 Communication Committee: Promote the work of CNA through writing, 

photography, and graphic design.  

 

 Volunteer and Membership Committee: Encourages participation in 

CNA. 

 

 Fundraising Committee: Plans & implements events to sustain CNA 

services and programs 

 

 Living Green in Creston: Promotes the environmental health of the Cres-

ton neighborhood 

 

You may contact me at:  

 

Name: ______________________________ Phone Number:___________________ 

 

Email Address: ___________________________ 

 

Mail to: CNA, 205 Carrier NE, Grand Rapids, MI 49505  

or contact CNA at 454-7900  

mailto:died@crestongr.com
mailto:mbrown@crestongr.com
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Creston Community Garden Work Day 
Sat. June 21st 11am—2pm 

Annual Neighborhood Night Out 
Briggs Park Tues. Aug. 5th 4-7pm  

Creston Car Show with CNA Beer Tent 
Sat. Sept. 6th 11am-8pm 

Watch for Event Updates and Meet-
ings by following The Creston 
Neighborhood Association on 

 Facebook and www.crestongr.com 
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